
Annex A: Extract from ‘Exclusion from maintained schools, academies and pupil 
referral units in England Statutory guidance for those with legal responsibilities 

in relation to exclusion’ (September 2017) 

Good discipline in schools is essential to ensure that all pupils can benefit from 
the opportunities provided by education. The Government supports head 
teachers in using exclusion as a sanction where it is warranted. However, 

permanent exclusion should only be used as a last resort, in response to a 
serious breach or persistent breaches of the school's behaviour policy; and 

where allowing the pupil to remain in school would seriously harm the education 

or welfare of the pupil or others in the school.  

The decision to exclude a pupil must be lawful, reasonable and fair. Schools have 
a statutory duty not to discriminate against pupils on the basis of protected 

characteristics, such as disability or race. Schools should give particular 
consideration to the fair treatment of pupils from groups who are vulnerable to 
exclusion.  

 
Disruptive behaviour can be an indication of unmet needs. Where a school has 

concerns about a pupil’s behaviour, it should try to identify whether there are 
any causal factors and intervene early in order to reduce the need for a 
subsequent exclusion. In this situation, schools should consider whether a multi-

agency assessment that goes beyond the pupil’s educational needs is required.  
 

Schools should have a strategy for reintegrating a pupil who returns to school 
following a fixed-period exclusion and for managing their future behaviour.  
 

All children have a right to education. Schools should take reasonable steps to 
set and mark work for pupils during the first five school days of an exclusion; 

and alternative provision must be arranged from the sixth day. There are 
obvious benefits in arranging alternative provision to begin as soon as possible 
after an exclusion.  

 
Only the head teacher of a school can exclude a pupil and this must be on 

disciplinary grounds. A pupil may be excluded for one or more fixed periods (up 
to a maximum of 45 school days in a single academic year), or permanently. A 

fixed-period exclusion does not have to be for a continuous period.  

 
A decision to exclude a pupil permanently should only be taken:  

• in response to a serious breach or persistent breaches of the school's 

behaviour policy; and  

• where allowing the pupil to remain in school would seriously harm the 

education or welfare of the pupil or others in the school. 

Any decision of a school, including exclusion, must be made in line with the 

principles of administrative law, i.e. that it is: lawful (with respect to the 
legislation relating directly to exclusions and a school’s wider legal duties, 

including the European Convention on Human Rights and the Equality Act 2010); 
rational; reasonable; fair; and proportionate.  
 


